PEDRO R. PIERLUISI

PUERTO RICO

WASHINGTON OFFICE

1218 LONGWORTH HOUSE OFFICE BUILDING
(202) 225–2615 FAX: (202) 225–2154

SAN JUAN OFFICE:

250 CALLE FORTALEZA
SAN JUAN, PR 00901
[787] 723–6333 FAX: (787) 729–7738

Congress of the United States

House of Representatives Washington, DC 20515—5401 JUDICIARY

NATURAL RESOURCES

COMMITTEES

EDUCATION AND LABOR

July 27, 2010

The Honorable Janet Napolitano Secretary U.S. Department of Homeland Security Nebraska Ave. Center, NW Washington, DC 20528

Dear Secretary Napolitano:

I am concerned about the high murder rate in Puerto Rico and the amount of funding, personnel and other resources that the federal government—particularly the Department of Justice and the Department of Homeland Security—has devoted to this problem. I write to respectfully request that the level of federal resources allocated to Puerto Rico be made commensurate with the Island's needs in this area. I have sent a similar letter to Attorney General Holder.

Puerto Rico, a U.S. territory, is home to nearly four million American citizens. While the overall U.S. homicide rate has declined substantially in recent decades, the number of murders committed in Puerto Rico has increased steadily. According to the FBI's 2008 Uniform Crime Report, 807 homicides were committed in Puerto Rico in 2008. That number rivals the 835 murders committed in New York State during the same time period, even though New York has five times the population and is more than 13 times the size of Puerto Rico. The Island's 2008 per capita murder rate—measured as the number of homicides per 100,000 residents—was 20.4, which is more than twice the rate of any U.S. state. Likewise, the 2008 homicide rate in the Island's largest municipality, San Juan, was the second-highest of any major metropolitan area in the nation. In 2009, the number of murders in Puerto Rico rose even higher, from 807 to 894—and the 2010 total is on pace to exceed the 2009 total.

The Puerto Rico Police Department has estimated that more than 75% of the murders in Puerto Rico are linked to the trade in illegal drugs, and anecdotal evidence suggests this figure may be a conservative estimate. Drug consumption in Puerto Rico, as in many U.S. jurisdictions, is a serious and growing problem. But the consistently high level of drug-related violence in Puerto Rico is primarily attributable to the unfortunate fact that the Island serves as a key transit point for drugs produced in South America and Central America and destined for consumption in the 50 states, with South Florida often serving as the gateway. Drugs enter Puerto Rico by many means, including via container ships from multiple countries in the region, via "go-fast" and other boats from locations in the eastern Caribbean, and via passengers and crew on cruise ships docking at the Port of San Juan.

It stands to reason that the recent upsurge in (already-high levels of) drug-related violence in Puerto Rico may be an unintended consequence of worthy federal efforts like the Mérida Initiative, designed to curb the flow of drugs entering the U.S. through the Central America-Mexico corridor. As the primary Central America-Mexico drug route becomes more difficult for drug trafficking organizations to exploit, those organizations are increasingly turning to the alternate Caribbean-South Florida pathway. A 2009 analysis prepared by the Department of Justice's National Drug Intelligence Center observed how these organizations tear at Puerto Rico's social fabric, using "intimidation, violence and murder to gain and retain control of retail drug markets in the region."

Just as most murders in Puerto Rico are tied to the illegal drug trade, nearly all are committed with guns by individuals who are not legally authorized to own those guns. In 2009, the Bureau of Alcohol, Tobacco, Firearms and Explosives (ATF) traced over 1,700 firearms unlawfully possessed or used in Puerto Rico. Of the 1,100 guns ATF could trace to their source, about two-thirds had been purchased from one of the 26 dealers in Puerto Rico licensed by the federal government to sell firearms, one-fifth had originally been purchased in Florida and transported to the Island via air or sea, and the balance had been purchased in about a dozen other states. The fact that most of these guns were traced back to Puerto Rico dealers is particularly noteworthy. Puerto Rico imposes strict but sensible limits on the ability of residents to purchase and possess firearms, as well as on the number of firearms that a resident may own. Therefore, it is fair to surmise that drug gangs may be successfully employing methods, such as the use of straw purchasers, to illegally obtain firearms. Clearly, better enforcement of existing laws by local and federal authorities is needed.

In short, Puerto Rico has an extraordinarily high murder rate—one that is inextricably linked to illegal drugs bound for the mainland United States and to guns illegally purchased in Puerto Rico or the states. I have no doubt you share my view that, from the federal government's perspective, the violent death of an American citizen from Puerto Rico is of no less consequence than—and is just as unacceptable as—the violent death of an American citizen from New York, Florida, or any state. However, the federal resources being brought to bear against the confluence of homicide, drugs and guns in Puerto Rico are inadequate. According to the most recent data from the Bureau of Justice Statistics, 1,192 federal law enforcement officers (personnel authorized to make arrests and carry firearms) are assigned to Puerto Rico. This translates to 31 federal officers per 100,000 residents, which is well below the national average of 36. For example, Florida, California and New York, whose homicide rates are on the higher end relative to other states but are low compared to Puerto Rico, nevertheless have significantly more federal officers per capita than the Island. So too do Hawaii and Alaska, non-contiguous jurisdictions (like Puerto Rico) that have relatively low murder rates (unlike Puerto Rico). Both Kentucky (34 per 100,000) and Louisiana (32 per 100,000) have been assigned more federal officers than Puerto Rico, even though their combined murder rate is less than two-thirds the rate in Puerto Rico.

Over the past several months, my office has conducted meetings and phone calls with representatives from various component agencies within DHS, including the U.S. Coast Guard (USCG), U.S. Immigration and Customs Enforcement (ICE), U.S. Customs and Border Protection (CBP), and the Transportation Security Administration (TSA). These briefings have focused on the Department's multifaceted mission in Puerto Rico, especially its role in the interdiction of drugs, guns and undocumented persons. Together, these sessions have highlighted the terrific—indeed, often heroic—work being performed by DHS employees,

underscored the gravity of the challenges posed in Puerto Rico, and helped me identify specific areas where I believe DHS's presence on the Island should be strengthened.

For example, it has come to my attention that USCG does not permanently station any coastal patrol airplanes in Puerto Rico. Instead, USCG rotates one HU-25 Falcon between Florida and Puerto Rico, severely limiting USCG's interdiction efforts. While Puerto Rico is scheduled to receive two HC-144 Ocean Guardian aircraft in 2018, the influx of illegal drugs and guns into Puerto Rico is too pressing a problem to justify an eight-year wait for these aircraft. In addition, I have been informed that ICE's San Juan office is operating with significant staffing shortages, with as many as 25% of its authorized positions currently unfilled. In a jurisdiction like Puerto Rico, where public safety and border security are such core problems, it is unacceptable to have so many vacancies at this key agency. If ICE is having trouble recruiting and retaining personnel in Puerto Rico, we must take steps at both the federal and local level to address this problem.

The government of Puerto Rico is completely committed to working in partnership with the federal government to combat violent crime and drug trafficking on the Island. Governor Fortuño has taken bold and decisive action on this front. Among many other steps, he has deployed soldiers from the Puerto Rico National Guard to accompany law enforcement officers on patrols in high-crime areas. Recently, there have been notable successes in the fight against drug-fueled violence in Puerto Rico, all the result of close federal-state cooperation. For example, in early July, federal agents and Puerto Rico police conducted what has been described as the largest anti-drug operation in the Island's history, culminating in the arrest of scores of alleged traffickers residing on Puerto Rico's western coast. In addition, just ten days ago, federal and state officials arrested Jose Figueroa Agosto, reputed to be one of the Caribbean's biggest drug lords.

These arrests, while remarkable achievements, underscore the urgency of the problem in Puerto Rico and the need for additional federal resources to address it. It is clear that the federal government must do more to coordinate inter-agency efforts to combat drug-related violence in Puerto Rico and to ensure that the level of federal resources allocated to the Island is sufficient given the severity and scope of the problem. I look forward to meeting with you soon to discuss the various ways in which the federal government, working side-by-side with the government of Puerto Rico, can more effectively confront drug-related violence on the Island.

Sincerely,

Pedro R. Pierluisi Member of Congress

cc: Admiral Robert J. Papp, Commandant, U.S. Coast Guard

John T. Morton, Assistant Secretary, U.S. Immigration and Customs Enforcement

Alan Bersin, Commissioner, U.S. Customs and Border Protection

John S. Pistole, Administrator, Transportation Security Administration

Juliette Kayyem, President's Task Force on Puerto Rico's Status (Homeland Security)